UNIVERSITY OF KENTUCKY

LEXINGTON, KENTUCKY 40506-0032

UNIVERSITY SENATE COUNCIL
10 ADMINISTRATION BUILDING

25 November 1985

TO: Members, University Senate

The University Senate will meet in regular session on Monday, December 9, 1985, at 3:05 p.m. in ROOM 116 of the THOMAS HUNT MORGAN BUILDING.

AGENDA:

- 1. Minutes of 11 November 1985
- 2. Resolutions
- 3. Chairman's Remarks
- 4. ACTION ITEMS:
 - a. Proposal to Establish a Graduate Center in Biomedical Engineering (circulated under date of 21 November 1985)
 - b. Proposed revision of the General Studies Curriculum. (Final Report of Ad Hoc Committee circulated prior to the November Senate meeting and also attached to the November Senate minutes. Additional Senate Council material and proposed amendments from Senators circulated under date of 25 November 1985.)

PLEASE NOTE:

As a number of amendments have been offered to the proposed revision of the General Studies curriculum, several votes are likely at the meeting. For this reason we ask that all voting members of the Senate sit in the center section of the room and that all non-voting members and visitors sit in the side sections.

There will be a special meeting of the University Senate on Monday, January 20, 1986. If the Senate has not completed action on the General Studies curriculum by around 5 p.m. at the December meeting, it will resume deliberations on this item at the special meeting. Also at this meeting Vice President Jim King and Budget Director Ed Carter will discuss the 1986-88 biennial University budget request with the Senate and CHE and legislative action on it to that time.

Page 2 University Senate Agenda: December 9, 1985 25 November 1985 A REMINDER: The Senate's annual end of the semester social will take place from 4 to 6 p.m. on Tuesday, December 10th at the Alumni House corner of Rose and Euclid Streets. All Senators and spouses are invited. Randall Dahl Secretary /cet 0877C

usually attend. As you know, the food is usually excellent.

*Absence Explained

Fourth, there will be a special meeting of the Senate on Monday, January 20. At that time we will hear a presentation from Vice President Jim King and Associate Vice President for Planning and Budget Ed Carter about the University's biennial budget request for 1986-88 along with how the request has fared both in the Council on Higher Education and in Governor Collins' budget request to the legislature. Vice President King and Associate Vice President Carter will open themselves to questions from the floor about the general nature of the budget. Also at the January meeting we will continue to debate the proposed University Studies Curriculum assuming if it is not resolved today, and with fifteen amendments on the floor, I doubt if it will be.

Finally, let me report on the Senate Council's activities. The Senate Council plans to have a breakfast meeting with members of the Fayette County legislative delegation this coming Monday, December 16. We will discuss UK's goals and needs such as more research equipment, competitive stipends for research and teaching assistants and the like. We just might also mention the need for more competitive salaries for faculty and staff members. If any of you feel there is some topic that needs to be discussed, please get in touch with the Senate Council Office sometime this week or with some member of the Senate Council, and we will try to relay this particular point to the members of the Fayette County delegation. Let me emphasize this is an informal meeting. It is basically a session where we get to know one another. It is not one where we are all going to stand up and make speeches.

Another Senate Council item is in regard to course purgation. As some of you probably know, the Senate Rules require that if a course has not been taught in four years, the Senate Council informs the deans of this and asks that the course be purged from the books unless the dean sends a request to keep the course on the books. Usually if the dean sends a request, the course is kept on the books. This year we found some courses in the Bulletin that had literally not been taught for a decade. The Senate Council discussed this at its last meeting and felt that some action needed to be taken. There are two reasons for this. One is that the Visiting Accreditation Team of the Southern Association of Colleges severely criticized the University in its 1982 report for having courses on the books that had not been taught for many years. Secondly, we believe there is a truth in advertising issue here. seems to be false advertising to say that the course is taught when it actually has not been taught since 1976 or so. The Senate Council plans to effectuate a policy of purging courses that have not been taught for nearly a decade.

Let me also mention some activities of standing committees of the Senate. The Committee on Academic Planning and Priorities chaired by Stan Brunn of Geography is looking into the Centers of Excellence that the University is in the process of establishing. As you know, these were first mentioned in the budget and the five-year plan that were released last September. There was no academic consultation with the Senate relating to establishing these Centers, although there usually was consultation with the areas involved. The Senate Council was curious as to what Centers of Excellence were, what the implications were, what the implications were for areas that were not Centers of Excellence, etc. This committee has met with the Chancellors and is in the process of finding out the answers to these questions and in the process of developing a mechanism for broader academic consultation in future efforts to establish Centers of Excellence.

The Senate's Committee on Institutional Finances and Resource Allocation chaired by Joe Krislov of the Economics Department has made its project this year to obtain and assimilate information on the University's budget and on its fiscal options. It is largely because of the action of this committee that Vice President King and Associate Vice President Carter will speak to the Senate next month on the University's budget.

The <u>ad hoc</u> Committee on Cheating and Plagiarism has issued a report which the Senate Council has approved subject to some very minor questions, and it will probably be coming before this body in February.

The Admissions and Academic Standards Committee chaired by Loys Mather is working on a proposal to try to solve the perennial problem of how to handle situations where instructors give final exams before the final exam. If we can solve that problem, it will be a great feather in our cap.

I feel it is important that the Senate be kept informed of what the Senate Council is doing."

The first action item on the agenda was the proposal to establish a Graduate Center in Biomedical Engineering. The Chair recognized Professor Wilbur Frye, Chair-elect of the Senate Council. Professor Frye, on behalf of the Senate Council, moved approval of the proposal to establish a Graduate Center in Biomedical Engineering. Professor Frye said the proposal was to establish a multidisciplinary Graduate Center for research, teaching and service in Biomedical Engineering at the University of Kentucky. The Graduate Center would be under the Graduate School. The proposal has been reviewed by the Graduate Council, the Senate's Academic Organization and Structure Committee and the Senate Council as well as faculty and appropriate administrative personnel. This proposal was circulated to members of the Senate under date of November 21, 1985.

The floor was opened for questions and discussion. Dean Royster was present to answer any questions. There was no discussion and the motion, which passed unanimously, reads as follows:

Proposal: It is proposed that a multidisciplinary Graduate Center for research, teaching and service in Biomedical Engineering be established at the University of Kentucky. This Graduate Center is to be established to administer multidisciplinary programs which bring together faculty and students from several different disciplines which have strong interests in biomedical engineering and to foster collaborative research and learning efforts among them. The Center will operate under the auspices of the Graduate School, and extramural funding shall be sought to complement University support.

> The proposal has been reviewed and approved by relevant faculty and administrative personnel, the Graduate Council, the Senate's Academic Organization and Structure Committee and the Senate Council.

Background:

Biomedical Engineering is an inherently broadly-based multidiscipline which involves the application of diverse engineering concepts, methodologies and technologies to a wide range of problems in the life sciences and medicine. It also is a field of expanding growth and increasing significance because of the diversity of its research foci and their technological applications, e.g. aerospace medicine, sports medicine, industrial and vehicular safety, bioinstrumentation, rehabilitation engineeering, cardiovascular biodynamics, and exercise and stress physiology.

The first biomedical engineering activity at the University of Kentucky began in the mid-1950's under the auspices of the Wenner-Gren Research Laboratory. As such it was one of the first programs in the nation and research and graduate education thrusts in biomedical engineering have expanded steadily since that time. current Biomedical Engineering Program at the University of Kentucky is centered logistically in the Wenner-Gren Research Laboratory and is administered lorganizationally as a component of the Department of Mechanical Engineering in the College of Engineering. Its programs have involved faculty from the Medical Center and from the Colleges of Engineering, Arts and Sciences and Education.

The mission of the Graduate Center for Biomedical Engineering is four-fold:

- to foster multidisciplinary and collaborative research among scientists, engineers and clinicians;
- 2. to administer graduate education programs in Biomedical Engineering;
- to provide support services and technical assistance in the implementation of health care delivery systems; and
- 4. to administer the research programs and facilities of the Wenner-Gren Laboratory.

Research:

The research program of the Center will incorporate current multidisciplinary work of the Wenner-Gren Research Laboratory and expand upon this foundation. Areas of current research activity include musculoskeletal biomechanics, ultrasonics and electromagnetics, cardiomechanics, pharacokinetics and cardiovascular research. Creation of the Center will facilitate expansion of research activity in areas such as rehabilitation engineering, sports medicine, nuclear medicine, diagnostic radiology, radiation medicine, surgery, preventive medicine, anatomy, biophysics or organ system, biomaterials, and neurology, External sponsorship of research in biomedical engineering comes from several different sources, including federal agencies such as the National Institutes of Health, The Department of Defense, NASA and the Veterans' Administration, as well as private foundations and corporations. The expanded opportunities

collaborative research offered by the creation of the Center should lead to increased and even more diverse external support.

Teaching

The Center will serve as a separate academic unit within the Graduate School and will provide educational programs in biomedical engineering at the graduate level. It will offer courses with program identification and when appropriate, the courses will be crosslisted with course offerings of participating departments and colleagues. In addition, it will work with other educational units within the University to develop courses which support its program.

Service:

Service, technical assistance and other support activities will be provided by the Center in areas of expertise of its faculty and research staff, e.g. electronics, computers, analysis, mechanics, and bioinstrumentation.

Organization:

As a separate academic and administrative unit located within the Graduate School the Center will have a core faculty consisting of those faculty with a regular appointment in the Center and participating faculty in affiliated departments who may have joint appointments in the Center. The faculty of the Center shall have duties and responsibilities consistent with the Governing Regulations. The Center will incorporate the staff and facilities of the Wenner-Gren Research Laboratory.

The Director of the Center will be appointed by the Vice Chancellor for Research and the Dean of the Graduate School, will be a member of the Center's core faculty, and will have rank and responsibilities equivalent to a department chairperson.

The Center will have an Advisory Council consisting of the Chancellors of the Lexington Campus and the Medical Center, the Vice Chancellor for Research and Dean of the Graduate School, the Dean of the College of Engineering, the Dean of the College of Medicine, and the deans of at least two other colleges whose faculty participate in the Biomedical Engineering Program. The Vice Chancellor for Research and Dean of the Graduate School shall serve as Chair of the Advisory Council. The Council shall meet at least once each semester and shall advise the Vice Chancellor for Research and Dean of the Graduate School on the programs and administration of the Center.

The Chair recognized Professor Wilbur Frye for a motion on the proposed Revision of the General Studies Curriculum. Professor Frye said the item was the one discussed at length at the last meeting. He said the Council wished to assure the

the Senate that a specific proposal regarding the implementation and course selection process would be presented to the Senate for a vote later in the spring. The Council wanted the Senate to decide at this time whether or not it wished to adopt the proposed revision in substance. Suggestions from senators, students, University faculty were solicited. He said a part-time director would be appointed from the ranks of the active faculty to administer the program for a stated term. The appointment would be made either by the President or the two Chancellors. Professor Frye, on behalf of the Senate Council, moved for approval of the Proposed Revision of the General Studies Curriculum. The proposed revision had been circulated to members of the Senate under date of November 25, 1985.

The Chair announced some rules to govern the debate in order to expedite consideration of the University General Studies package. Chairman Canon placed a fifteen minute debate limit on each amendment. At the end of that period, a senator could move to extend debate, but it would take a two-thirds vote to do so. Likewise, a Senator could move the previous question prior to the fifteen minute limit, but it would take a two-thirds vote to close the debate. The amendment's sponsor would speak first and could also have a final rebuttal. Otherwise a person could speak only once per amendment unless no one else wanted the floor. Each speaker was limited to two and one-half minutes. The Chair reminded the Senate that no new substantive amendments could be introduced, but that amendments to the amendments circulated in the December meeting package could be introduced. If introduced, five minutes of debate on the amendment to the amendment would be allowed.

The Chair recognized Chancellor Art Gallaher who spoke on behalf of the entire package. The appointment of and the charge to the committee was shared by Dr. Gallaher's Office and the Senate Council. He feels this is a very important effort. He became sensitive to the need to reconsider the matter of general education when he was in the dean's position in Arts and Sciences. He said he used to visit occasionally with recruiters to determine from them what they felt the University should be doing to better prepare our students for continued success in their careers. The view is that continued success in the marketplace in the future will depend on one's learning how to think and how to learn as opposed to the conventional priorities on what to learn and what to think. There are some projections that say given the current rate of change that seventy percent of the occupational inventory by the turn of the century has yet to be invented. He said that was an ominous problem for those who have to plan education for the future. He felt the Swift Committee's proposal was very modest in substance. He said it asked that a priority be attached to general studies and that it not be considered as a necessary evil or an extra. He urged the senators to accept the committee's recommendaton and not compromise what he considered to be a very modest move in the right direction.

Professor Hans Gesund asked about the changes the Senate Council had made in the Swift Committee's final report. The Chair said that these changes had been accepted by the Committee and thus were friendly amendments now incorporated in the Committee's package and did not need to be voted on. However, because it was not known that they would not be voted on separately at the November meeting, they were subject to motions to amend. Professor Gesund said he did not agree with the Senate Council's fifth change (on p. 3) which reads "...that the director have the necessary authority and ability to encourage and even require..." He felt that no director should be able to tell the faculty what courses it should adopt. The Chair asked that Professor Gesund submit an amendment in writing for circulation to the Senate for the January meeting.

Professor John Just asked if minor amendments could be introduced now, and who determined what a major amendment was. The Chair replied that only editorial change type amendments could be introduced to the Report now and said that Professor Gesund's suggestion was not an editorial change.

The Chair recognized Professor Ron Atwood to speak for the Atwood/Bickel amendment which would require the Senate Council to reduce the proposed University Studies requirements to a maximum of thirty-six (36) semester hours and provide enough flexibility in the requirements so that no program is forced to increase the total number of credits presently required for graduation in order to satisfy University Studies requirements. The Chair noted that this amendment was essentially a motion to recommit the Report to the Senate Council and that if it passed, there would be no point in considering other amendments until the Report reemerged from the Council. Professor Atwood argued that the creators of the Swift Committee Report were largely from programs which gave their students a lot of electives and thus they could afford to be idealistic and philosophical in developing a general studies curriculum, but that students in programs with very few elective options and which already had 130 or more credits could not afford the luxury of an expanded general studies program. Professor Atwood said he did not think the general studies program should be improved at the expense of existing majors and that the emphasis of any revision should be on quality not quantity.

The Chair recognized Dean Edgar Sagan from Education who spoke as an individual and not for the faculty. He opposed the amendment because he liked the product the Swift Committee produced. He said it was time the University developed an integrated, meaningful general studies program. The strengthening compensated for the credit hour expansion, he felt. He said great strides had been made in improving teacher preparation at UK, and it is now one of the most selective majors. He recommended that the credit hour limitation <u>not</u> be adopted.

Professor Robert Hemenway spoke against the amendment. His feeling was that the amendment was basically an argument for the status quo. He felt the Atwood/Bickel amendment would perpetuate the current smorgasboard approach to general studies. He also noted that not all students came to UK with the same preparation and that the proposed revision recognizes this by making the number of general studies credits required flexible depending upon a student's preparation.

Professor Connie Bridge of Education spoke against the Atwood/Bickel amendment and said the State Department required a minimum of forty-five (45) hours of general studies. She said the education students would not be adversely affected by the general studies revision.

Professor Jack Rea moved the previous question which was seconded and passed.

In Professor Atwood's rebuttal he said he did not feel their proposal would perpetuate the status quo. He felt what the senators were being asked to approve was the idea that bigger is better and asked to buy now and consume later. He felt a lot of improvement could be made in the thirty-six hour block.

The amendment for the Senate Council to reshape the curriculum so that no more than thirty-six hours of general studies courses be required failed in a voice vote.

The second amendment was introduced by Professors Gesund and Crewe. The Chair recognized Professor Gesund, who said what he was asking was that the senators would circumscribe the weight of the "pig" when buying a "pig in a poke," so that the faculty would not be at the mercy of whatever came next. He said the College of Engineering had a variety of programs that ranged from 129 to 140 hours, and that the revised curriculum would raise their requirements by about six (6) hours. Hesaid the University of Louisville gave a master's degree with 152 hours. He felt the additional time could not be afforded, because engineers moving into management not only needed a broader education background, but they also needed more technical education.

Professor Rea noted that in 1965 Civil Engineering required 151 hours for graduation which has now been cut back to 140. Electrical Engineering has gone from 145 to 131. In his view the requirements were not being raised that much. He felt a properly prepared student entering the University could expect six to nine hours of new courses.

Professor Gesund stated that UK was not competitive with the University of Louisville. Professor Jesse Weil found it hard to believe that the MA students at the University of Louisville were so much more competent that they were learning more in their 152 hours than UK students are learning. He felt any employer would be glad to hire someone at a lower salary with the same training. Professor Just spoke against the amendment and felt UK should not be compared to Louisville but should look to Georgia Tech or California Tech.

Dean Ray Bowen said the fact was that in the last twenty years the hour requirements had dropped in the College of Engineering. The intention was to make the program a four-year one as opposed to a fiveyear program. As far as the merits of the proposal, he did not feel he could make a judgment because he did not know what effect the proposal would have on the engineering program. He said until some basic definitions were made as to what a discipline was, it would be hard to say what effect the cross-disciplinary requirement would have on the College of Engineering requirements. He wanted to know if the different engineering fields were disciplines. Professor Louis Swift said the answer was on page 9, second paragraph of the original report. He said the feeling of the committee was that a discipline was defined by the department. The University has a variety of courses with different prefixes so that two cross-disciplinary courses would have different prefixes. He said the syllabi of these courses must reflect joint planning on the part of the participating departments so that the two courses would come from two different departments.

There was no further discussion on the Gesund/Crewe amendment to require that the implementation of the new curriculum be modified for programs requiring 128 or more hours for the bachelor's degree so that no additional hours were required for graduation, and the amendment failed in a voice vote.

The next amendment was the Hemken/Lane amendment to delete the language requirement from the University Studies Proposal. Professor Gary Lane spoke on behalf of the amendment. Professors Hemken and Lane's opposition to the proposal was basically a philosophical one. Their question was, "Why was foreign language singled out in the proposal?" He felt foreign language was no more important than other things that added culture to a student's program. They were opposed to every student having to study a foreign language or meet some foreign language standard before graduation. They did not feel foreign language fit into everyone's overall objective.

Professor Ted Fielder raised three issues which he felt were important as far as the foreign language requirement is concerned. They are citizenship, marketplace, and educational reform in Kentucky schools and universities. Professor Angene Wilson felt that whether a student was training or being educated to be a professional engineer, teacher, nurse or whatever profession, that person would have to be a world citizen. She found it ironic, when Toyota was building a plant near Lexington, to say it was not important for students to gain some knowledge of the world and one of those ways is through foreign language. Student Senator Robin Lawson did not see how a foreign language could let one better understand culture in two semesters. He said students were not going to be getting culture by learning a language.

Vice Chancellor Donald Sands hoped the Senate would resist all efforts to weaken the language requirement. He said it was really just a high school requirement. He did not feel it was unreasonable to expect students to make it up in college if they had not fulfilled the language as a high school requirement. The states of Florida, Georgia, North Carolina and South Carolina have adopted a policy like this which will be implemented in 1987. He felt this was an opportunity for the University of Kentucky to set an example of leadership.

Professor Rea said there was something important that had not been pointed out about languages. He said our language determined how we classify our observations and experiences of the universe including some basic notions such as time, reality, and accountability.

Student Senator John Fischer supported the amendment but did not feel that foreign language should be on a level that no other course except English was on at the University. He did not feel it was essential to require a foreign language. Professor Martin McMahon addressed the need for foreign languages on the basis other than a broadening culture horizon. He said the study of foreign languages was good just because one was learning another language. He felt it would be helpful for graduates to know a foreign language when they go into the business world, and to be able to communicate with people who speak a different language.

Professor David Kao said the committee's intention was to prepare the student to live in future times. He felt it was important to recognize that times are changing. He said if students do not learn a language, they are completely closing doors. Professor Madhira Ram said he was able to speak before the Senate because he had learned English. He said the world is shrinking and language would give students the opportunity to widen their horizons and become better learned individuals.

Student Senator Kathlene Ashcraft was completely in favor of the foreign language requirement. She thought it was impossible to understand the political culture of a nation if one did not understand the language, and it certainly was not going to hurt a student.

Professor Lane in rebuttal said he had no opposition to foreign language, but he did oppose requiring every student to take a foreign language in college. He said if students wished to learn more about other cultures that was fine. He wanted to know which foreign language should be recommended for the marketplace.

The amendment to delete the foreign language requirement from the University Studies Proposal failed in a voice vote.

The fourth amendment (also Hemken/Lane) would allow each college to determine whether or not the language requirement should apply to its students. Professor Lane said he had stated his purpose and simply offered the proposal to allow each college to designate whether or not this requirement should apply to its students.

The previous question was moved, seconded and passed. The amendment to allow each college to determine its foreign language requirement failed in a voice vote.

The Chair recognized Professor Lane for the fifth amendment (Lane/Hemken) which would move the language sequence to Section V (Cross-Cultural requirements) and make it one method of fulfilling that requirement. Professor Lane did not believe that one could argue that foreign language was a basic skills course and for that reason he and Professor Hemken were proposing that the foreign language skills be moved to Section V under the Cross-Cultural courses section. Professor Curtis Absher spoke in support of the amendment. He said there was no doubt that we are a world-wide society. He spoke also in support of Section V which is a cross-cultural requirement. He felt that languages should be taught in high school.

Professor Roger Anderson spoke of the value of foreign language as a basic skill. He felt language not only helped the student to understand the potential differences between his own culture and that of another, but was a way of thinking representative of another culture relative to his own. It forced the student to think in analytical terms about his own language and his own way of living in the world, and thus he felt that was a basic skill.

The previous question was moved, seconded and passed. In rebuttal Professor Lane said he had just been told that foreign language was a skill and not a way of learning about another culture, but in two of the amendments there was argument for in cultural terms. He said he was confused.

The Lane/Hemken amendment which would move the language sequence to Section V failed in a voice vote.

The next amendment, which was the Stanhope/McNamara amendment, would delay the language requirement until three years following implementation of the new curriculum. The Chair pointed out that the Senate Council has set the target date for the implementation of the new curriculum for the Fall 1988 as opposed to the original date of the Fall 1987. If passed, this would delay the language requirement until 1991. Professor Marcia Stanhope said they were asking for the delay in implementation so that the new requirements could be publicized in time for prospective students to fulfill the requirement in high school. She offered an amendment to her amendment which would change the delay in implementation from three (3) to two (2) years. Professor Patrick McNamara accepted the amendment as a friendly one and it was thus incorporated in the original amendment.

In further discussion on the proposed amendment Professor Loys Mather said he felt the Senators had taken on a bit of an additional recruiting burden. He felt the additional time would be of great help both for high schools and students to adjust. He said he had done some analysis of the program studies report which was

made available through the Kentucky Department of Education. As of the last academic year only sixty-two percent of the schools in Kentucky were offering enough foreign language for students to have two years of a foreign language. He felt the Senate should respect the fact that there are a number of schools that have a lot of adjustments to make in terms of being able to offer enough foreign language for their students to meet this requirement. He felt it was a very reasonable amendment.

Professor Kao spoke for the amendment. He felt the University should make it clear to all high schools that it was in consideration of them that led to this amendment. Professor Enid Waldhart spoke strongly against the amendment. It seemed to her that by delaying any aspects of the program the University would end up with an unwieldy mess. She felt all parts of the revision should go into effect on the same date. She said two years would be sufficient notice. She believed there were a number of alternate ways for students to get language training if it is not available in their high school. She did not feel students would be harmed unduly.

Student Senator Ted Osborne was in favor of the postponement. He felt this would give schools time to implement foreign language programs, and it was a good way to compromise. Professor Donald Dietrich spoke in opposition to the amendment. His information was that as a consequence of the so called Commonwealth diploma all school districts in Kentucky would have to have four years of a foreign language in place by next fall. Professor Ward Crowe spoke in favor of the amendment and said he had access to the report that Professor Mather referred to and he shared another figure. He said there are presently 256 high schools in Kentucky and 158 of those are offering two years of a foreign language. He felt that recruiting in the rural area of Kentucky would be served better by putting off the requirement for at least two years.

Professor Hemenway spoke against the amendment. Although he thought it was one that could probably be lived with, he thought it was one sending the wrong signal. He felt compromising on our requirements was a bad principle. He did not think it served the University well to argue that higher standards are going to make it tougher to compete. Professor Bill Lyons felt the year's delay that came from the Senate Council was a compromise itself. He thought everyone's concern was whether or not the program could be implemented effectively. He reiterated the position that the proposal not be implemented piecemeal. He wanted to keep the whole package going at the same time.

Student Senator Ashcraft said that there are 256 high schools in Kentucky. One hundred fifty-eight offer at least two years of a forgign language, 95 offer at least one year, and there are three that offer no foreign language. Professor Swift said Utah was a good model and has as many rural schools as the state of Kentucky, and they had no foreign language requirement until recently. When the foreign language requirement was introduced, very quickly languages were being taught across the state of Utah. He did prefer introducing the whole proposal at once.

Professor Rea said in a study he had done there was only three percent of our freshmen who came from schools that offered no language. Professor Mather clarified some figures from the State Department of Education. Last year twenty-three schools in the State of Kentucky did not offer a foreign language of any kind. Seventy-five offered at least one year of one language. One hundred fifty-eight offered two years or more of at least one language.

-13-

Professor Stanhope in rebuttal said although foreign language may be in place in the high schools by the fall, this really does not help applicants who are currently planning to come into the nursing program.

In a hand count of 54 to 22 the Stanhope/McNamara amendment to delay implementation of the language requirement an additional two years (until 1990) failed.

Amendment #7 was submitted by Senators Stanhope, McNamara and Mather in slightly differing versions, but the basic effect of each version would be to drop the competency test requirement for credit for high school language. The Chair noted that the Swift Committee Report recommended that after a three-year period students enrolling with high school language credit on their transcripts be given a competency test before they can get the credit for language and the basic purpose of the amendments is to eliminate this requirement. One would eliminate it completely, another would allow the test, but the results would have no bearing on receiving credit, and the third would allow the test for three years for diagnostic purposes.

Professor McNamara said the College of Pharmacy felt the competency test requirement would cause high school students to take foreign language during their last years in high school. He felt this was an undesirable restriction on the structure of a student's high school curriculum especially for those students who are going into the highly technical programs having advanced courses occurring later in high school programs. He also argued that because a foreign language provided a greater awareness of diverse societies and broadened a student's understanding of the world, we should encourage and not discourage high schoolers taking a language in their first two years.

Professor Rea said there was a test in place now, and it had been found that students who take their language in the ninth and tenth grades do poorly on that proficiency test no matter how well they had done when they had taken the language. He saw no objection to eliminating the test because students do poorly after a two-year gap. Professor Paul Eakin felt it would be a simple matter to give the test to any high school student who wanted to take it after they had completed two years of a language.

Professor Just opposed the amendment. He said most students had completed a biology course when they came to UK, but that proved nothing. Measuring competency was often necessary to insure that students actually learned something.

Chairman Canon noted that there were three versions of the amendment and asked if the Senate would accept for purposes of a vote the one that would eliminate passage of the competency test as a requirement for receiving credit for language taken in high school, but permit competency testing for diagnostic purposes. (This is the Mather version of Amendment 7.) After some brief questions of clarification, there was no objection to using this version as the one for a vote.

Professor Just wanted to know if the proposal was passed, what happened to all the students who had taken calculus. It seemed to him that the University is now forcing students to take calculus unless they can pass the test, and he saw no difference in a language skill and a mathematics skill. He felt the Senators were working themselves into a logical hole.

Professor Mather in rebuttal said he felt it was a reasonable step to take in basically accepting what is a high school requirement. He said they were trying to

encourage students to take languages in high school and then accepting their work and not having to take additional work in college. It did not preclude testing for diagnostic purposes.

The amendment to drop the competency test requirement as a necessary means for getting credit for high school language passed with a hand count of 39 to 37.

The Chair had previously announced that the Senate would adjourn after disposing of whatever amendment was under consideration at 5:00 p.m. unless the body wished to continue. At 5:00 p.m. the Senate showed no wish to continue and consideration of the remaining amendments was delayed until the special January meeting. The Chair adjourned the meeting at 5:02 p.m.

Randall W. Dah

Secretary

TERRY L BIRDWHISTELL LIBRARIES 4 KING LIBRARY LEXINGTON, KY. 40

40506-0039

FACULTY ELIGIBLE TO VOTE AND SERVE BOARD OF TRUSTEES ELECTION 1985-86

COLLEGE OF AGRICULTURE

Aarons, Debra K. Absher, Curtis W. Allen, George P. Anderson, Robert G. Anschel, Kurt R. Archbold, Douglas D. Bailey, Ernest F. Baker, John P. Barfield, Billy J. Barnett, M. R. Barnhisel, Richard I. Barrett, Michael Beck, Robert L. Bitzer, Morris J. Blake, Jerry W. Blevins, Robert L. Bobst, Barry W. Bokemeier, Janet L. Boling, James Bradford, Garnett L. Bradley, Neil W. Brannon, Russell H. Brown, Gerald R. Brown, Grayson C. Bryans, John T. Burris, Walter R. Burmeister, L. C. Burton, Harold R. Busch, Lawrence M. Bush, Lowell P. Buxton, Jack W. Cantor, Austin H. Cervelli, Janice Ann Chang, Sun Joseph Chappell, G. L. Monty Chappell, J. Cheniae, George M. Christensen, Christian M. Christenson, James A. Collins, M. Colliver, Donald G. Coltharp, George B. Cornelius, Paul L. Coughenour, C. Milton Crist, William L. Criswell, James E. Cromwell, Gary L. Crowe, Ward M. Dahlman, Douglas L. Darden, Douglas W.

Davis, Joe T. Dawson, Karl A. Debertin, David L. Donahue, J. E. Dougherty, Charles T. Drudge, J. Harold Duncan, George A. Dunwell, W. C. Edgerton, Lee A. Egli, Dennis B. Ely, Donald G. Evangelou, Vasilious P. Fehr, Robert L. Ferriss, Richard S. Fitzgerald, Barry Fountain, William Fox, Joe D. Freytag, Paul H. Frye, Wilbur Garkovich, Lorraine E. Gay, Nelson Geneve, Robert Ghabrial, Said A. Giles, Ralph C. Goodwill, Robert Grabau, L. J. Graves, Donald H. Grove, John Hamman Hall, Harry H. Harmon, Robert J. Hartman, John R. Hays, Virgil W. Heersche, George Hemken, Roger W. Hendrix, James W. Herbek, James H. Hershman, Donald E. Hiatt, Andrew J. Hicks, Clair L. Hildebrand, David F. Hill, Deborah B. Hong, Chuen B. Hourigan, Woodrow W. Houtz, R. L. Hunt, Arthur Ilvento, Thomas W. Infanger, Craig L. Jackson, James A. Jackson, Stephen G. Johns. John T.

Johnson, Douglas W. Jones, Davy Jones, Larry D. Jones, Richard T. Justus, Fred E. Kalisz, Paul J. Karathanasis, Anastasios D. Kemp, James D. Kemp, Thomas Kenkel, William Kimmerer, Thomas W. Knapp, Fred W. Knavel, Dean E. Kuc, Joseph Labore, Donald E. Lacefield, Garry D. Lane, Gary T. Langlois, Bruce E. Legg, Paul Liptrap, Dennis O. Liu, Calvin J. Louderback, Logan T. Love, Harold G. Loy, Robert G. Lyons, Eugene T. Martin, James R. Massey, Herbert F. Mather, Loys L. Maurer, Richard C. McCollum, William H. McComb, William C. McNiel, Robert E. Means, Warrie J. Meyer, A. Lee Miksch, Duane Miles, D. F. Miller, Robert D. Mitchell, George E. Moody, W. G. Muller, Robert N. Muntifering, Russell B. Murdock, Lloyd W. Nesmith, William C. Newman, Louis E. Nichols, Carla G. Nielsen, Mark T. Nieman, Thomas J. Nordin, Gerald L. O'Leary, Joseph

Olson, James R. Olson, Kenneth E. Overhults, Doug G. Pagoulatos, Angelos Palmer, Gary R. Parker, Blaine F. Parker, Gary R. Pass, Bobby C. Payne, Frederick Peaslee, Doyle Perry, Charles S. Pfeiffer, Todd W.
Phillips, Ronald E.
Pirone, Thomas P.
Poneleit, Charles G. Poonacha, Kockanda B. Potter, Daniel A. Powell, Andrew J. Powell, D. G. Raney, Harley G. Ranta, Ray R. Rasnake, Monroe Redman, John Reed, Michael R. Reid, Donald Rice, Harold B. Riddell, Daniel O. Riggins, Steven K. Ringe, J. M. Robbins, Lynn W. Roberts, Clarence R. Rodriguez, Juan G. Rooney, James R. Ross, Ira J. Schach, Horst Schardle, C. L. Scheibner, Rudolph A. Schillo, K. K. Shain, Louis Shaw, John G. Sheen, Shuh J. Shelly, John R. Shepherd, Robert J. Shuffett, D. Milton Shurley, William D. Siegel, Malcolm R. Sigafus, Roy E. Silvia, William J. Sims, John L. Skees, Jerry Robert Smiley, Jones H. Smith, David A. Smith, Edward M. Smith, Eldon D.

Smith, M. Scott Snyder, John C. Southerland, Robert J. Stahly, Tim S. Stegelin, F. E. Stoltz, Leonard P. Strang, John G. Stuckey, Richard E. Swanson, Richard Swerczek, Thomas Q. Taraba, Joseph L. Taylor, Norman L. TeKrony, Dennis M. Tew, B. V. Thielges, Bart A. Thom, William O. Thomas, Grant W. Thrift, Frederick A. Timoney, Peter J. Tobin, Thomas Townsend, Lee H. Tramontin, Robert R. Tucker, Raymond E. Turner, L. W. Tuttle, Patricia A. Utz, Alan P. VanSanford, David A. Wagner, George J. Walton, Linus R. Warner, Paul D.
Warner, Richard C.
Wells, Kenneth L.
Wells, Larry G.
White, Gerald M. Whiteker, McElwyn D. Wilcox, W. F. Williams, Joe B. Witt, Mary L. Witt, William W. Wood, C. H. Worms, Allan J. Williamson, Lionel Yeargan, Kenneth V. Zavos, Panayiotis M.

COLLEGE OF ALLIED HEALTH PROFESSIONS

Berry, David
Bowlyow, Joyce
Bruckner, Geza
Carpenter, Ralph
Christensen, Ralph
Collins, Patricia

Combs, Glen Currier, Dean Emanuel, Jane Gairola, Gerry Gardner, Davis Gorman, Linda Gosney, Brenda Hamburg, Joseph Hedges, Richard Hochstrasser, Donald Jaeger, LaVonne Lee, Joel McDougall, Richard Nitz, Arthur Paradis, Lenora Finn Perritt, Lea Rapp, Doris Robillard, Helen Skaff, Karen Stiene-Martin, Anne Thorton, Paul Threlkeld, Joseph Tucker, Thomas Vittetoe, Marie Wildman, Robert Wright, Michelle

COLLEGE OF ARTS AND SCIENCES

Biological & Physical Sciences

Adams, David R. Aleem, M.I.H. Allen, David M. Altman, Tom Barr, Thomas C., Jr. Baskin, Jerry M. Baxter, Anthony C. Beidleman, James C. Benham, Craig Bhapkar, Vasant P. Birge, Wesley J. Blackburn, William R. Bonner, Philip H. Brennan, James E. Brill, Joseph W. Brock, Carolyn P. Buckholtz, James D. Burke, James V. Butterfield, D. Allan Campbell, Lois J. Carey, Richard W.

Biological & Physical Sciences (Continued)

Chapman, Thomas A. Christopher, John E. Clark, Frank O. Clark, James D. Clouthier, Dennis J. Cohen, Frederick R. Cohen, Jonathan P. Cohen, William S. Coleman, Donald B. Companion, Audrey L. Corio, Paul L. Cox, Raymond H. Coz, Marcel F. Crawford, Eugene C., Jr. Crowley, Philip H. Davis, Wayne H. DeLong, Lance E. Demski, Leo S. Drost, John L. Eakin, Paul M., Jr. Eberhart, Carl A. Ehmann, William D. Eklund, Peter C. Elitzur, Moshe Enochs, Edgar E. Ettensohn, Frank R. Fairweather, Graeme Ferm, John C. Ferry, Steven C. Fredman, Steven M. Freeman, Michael B. Fugate, J. Brauch Gabbard, Fletcher Gariepy, Ronald Goldstein, Lester Goshtasby, Ardeshir Govindarajulu, Zakkula Gragg, William B. Gray, Thomas C. Greene, Tom H. Griffith, William S. Guthrie, Robert D. Hanson, Barbara A. Harris, Denny O. Harris, Lawrence A. Harrod, William J. Hayden, Thomas L. Henrickson, Carl E. Hirschhorn, Ricky R. Holler, Floyd J. Howard, Henry C. Iwaya, Makoto Jensen, Arne

Jenson, Robert R. Johnson, David C. Just, John J. Kiser, Robert W. Knight, Robert E. Korevaar, Nicholas Kornecki, Andrzej Kovash, Michael A. Krogdahl, Wasley S. Kryscio, Richard J. Kubota, Kenneth K. Lee, Carl W. Leep, David B. Lehman, Guy W. Lesnaw, Judith A. Lewis, Forbes D. Lewis, John L. Liu, Keh-Fei Lowe, Calvin W. MacAdam, Keith B. Mack, John E. MacKellar, Alan D. Man, Chi-Sing Marek, Wiktor Martin, Nicholas L. McClure, James E. McEllistrem, Marcus T. McHone, James G. McKean, Harlley E. Meijer, Willem Milne, Stephen Molzon, Robert P. Moore, Bruce R. Muralidharan, Monagur N. Newbery, A. Christopher Niedenzu, Kurt O'Hara, Kiernan O'Reilly, James E. Pattengill, Merle D. Patterson, John M. Perry, Peter Prior, David J. Purdue, Peter Rast, Nicholas Rawls, John M. Reichel, Lothar Rimmer, Susan M. Rishel, Raymond W. Rodriguez, Rene Rosenthal, Gerald A. Sabharwal, Pritam S. Sargent, Robert C. Sathaye, Avinash M. Richard, John P.

Schloss, Jeffery A. Selegue, John P. Shepherd, Russell G. Sih, Andrew Simpson, James E. Smith, Stanford L. Smith, Walter T., Jr. Srinivasan, Cidambi Steiner, Sheldon M. Straley, Joseph P. Street, Ronald L. Subbaswamy, Kumble R. Suffridge, Ted J. Thomas, Harvey Floyd Thrailkill, John Tolbert, Laren M. Troland, Thomas H. Uglem, Gary L. Van Winter, Clasine Weil, Jesse L. Wells, James H. Wilson, Joseph W. Wiseman, Ralph F. Wood, Constance L. Yates, Steven W.

Literature & Philosophy

Adelstein, Michael E. Adler, Thomas A. Allen, John J. Alvey, Richard G. Anderson, Roger B. Banning, Lance G. Blackwell, Jeannine Blues, Thomas O. Blythe, Joan H. Breazeale, J. Daniel Bruzina, Ronald C. Bryant, Joseph A., Jr. Campbell, William R. Caudill, Harry M. Cawelti, John G. Chambliss, William J. Charron, Jean D. Christianson, Eric H. Clubbe, John L. Daniel, E. Randolph Davenport, Guy M., Jr. Davis, Kenneth W. Dendle, Brian J. Duncan, Phillip A. Dunston, Aingred G.

Literature & Philosophy (Continued)

Durant, David S., Jr. Dye, Nancy S. Eastwood, Bruce S. Elioseff, Lee A. Eller, Ronald D. Fiedler, Theodore Foreman, Walter C. Frank, Daniel H. Gardner, Joseph H. Gordon, William A. Hall, James B. Hamilton, David E. Hartwig, Helen J. Hemenway, Robert E. Herring, George C., Jr. High, Dallas M. Hogan, Patrick C. Holcomb, Harmon R. Howard, Don A. Hudak, Thomas J. Impey, Michael H. Ireland, Robert M. Janecek, Gerald J. Jones, Joseph R. Jones, Margaret E. Keller, John E. Kiernan, Kevin S. Kratz, Bernd La Charite, Raymond C. La Charite, Virginia A. Lihani, John ilanning, Stephen J. Manns, James W. Martin, Hubert M., Jr. McKnight, Phillip S. Meckier, Jerome T. Nelli, Humbert S. Norman, Gurney M. Nugent, Donald G. Olshewsky, Thomas M. Olsen, Lance Olson, Robert W. Perreiah, Alan R. Phillips, Jane E. Pickens, Rupert Pival, Jean G. Popkin, Jeremy D. Prats, Armando J. Prescott, Laurence E. Randall, Robert W. Rea, John A. Riester, Ingeborg F. Ringe, Donald A. Roland, Charles P.

Rosenman, Ellen B. Rothberg, Donald J. Rowell, Charles H. Rowland, Daniel Saenz, Gerardo Schankula, Henry A. S. Seager, Robert II Shawcross, John T. Silberstein, Gerard E. Smith, Daniel B. Smith, Patricia G. Sorokin, Boris Stanton, Edward Stump, Gregory T. Summers, Mark Swift, Louis J. Swingle, Larry J. Thompson, Joseph A. Thompson, Lawrence W. Tidwell, John E. Waller, Gregory A. Warth, Robert D. Weisenburger, Steven C. Wrobel, Arthur Zolondek, Leon

Social Sciences

Abbott, Susan Abbott, Walter F. Adams, William Y. Amrhein, Carl G. Bacdayan, Albert S. Baer, Ruth A. Baker, Robert A., Jr. Bardo, Michael T. Belmore, Susan M. Berry, David T. Berry, William D. Berzins, Juris I. Billings, Dwight B. Bladen, Wilford A. Blee, Kathleen M. Brooks, J. Michael Brunn, Stanley D. Canon, Bradley C. Christenson, James A. Clayton, Richard R. Cogswell, Thomas E. Coleman, Kenneth M. Davis, Vincent DeWalt, Billie R. Dillehay, Ronald C. Dillehay, Tom D.

Engel, Edward Feldman, Stanley Gadbois, George H., Jr. Gross, Donald A. Harris, Jesse G. Hendricks, Jon A. Hirth, Kenneth G. Hofling, Charles A. Hougland, James G. Jr. Jewell, Malcolm E. Karan, Paul P. Kravitz, David A. Lacy, William B. Leinback, Thomas R. Lorch, Elizabeth P. Lorch, Robert F., Jr. Lowery, David L. Lyons, William E. McCoy, Donald F. Milich, Richard S. Mingst, Karen A. Moon, Chung I. Mooney, Patrick H. Nelson, Daniel N. Nietzel, Michael T. Nonneman, Arthur J. O'Sullivan, Chris Peffley, Mark A. Quandt, Sara Raitz, Karl B. Reid, Herbert G. Robbins, Cynthia A. Roeder, Phillip W. Rowles, Graham D. Rusbult, Caryl E. Russell, Robert L. Shannon, Gary W. Sigelman, Lee Phillip Skinner, William F. Slatin, Gerald T. Snyder, Douglas K. Spivey, James E. Tickamyer, Ann Ulack, Richard Ulmer, S. Sidney Vanderbroek, Paulus W. Vanlandingham, Kenneth E. Van Willigen, John Voss, Harwin L. Widiger, Thomas A. Wilkinson, Doris Y.

Social Sciences (Continued)

Withington, William A. Yanarella, Ernest J. Yount, Kristen R. Zentall, Thomas R.

COLLEGE OF BUSINESS AND ECONOMICS

Ali, M. Mukhtar Berger, Mark C. Bernardo, John J. Black, Dan A. Blomquist, Glenn C. Bokemeier, L. Charles Born, Jeffery A. Calantone, R. Carpenter, Michael D. Chen, C. W. Richard Chew, It-keong Christian, Virgil L. Chung, Chen-hua Clark, Myrtle W. Courtenay, Stephen M. Cronin, Jerome J. Davis, P. Michael di Benedetto, C. A. Dillon, Gadis J. Dollinger, Marc J. Donnelly, James Ecton, William W. Fackler, James S. Freeman, James W. Fulks, Daniel L. Garen, J. E. Gibson, James L. Gift, Richard Grimes, Andrew Guiltinan, Joseph P. Harvey, Curtis E. Haywood, Charles F. Holland, A. S. Holmes, James R. Howe, L. V. Hultman, Charles W. Ingram, Thomas N. Johnson, Keith Keller, Stuart B. Krislov, Joseph Lang, James R. Laumas, Gurcharan Madden, Donald L. Marino, Kenneth Marsden, James R.

Maurer, Steven D. McGee, L. Randolph Mullineaux, Donald J. Officer, D. T. Poe, C. D. Pope, Thomas R. Provan, K. H. Ross, David F. Scott, Frank A. Shaw, Karyll N. Silver, J. Lew Skinner, Steven J. Soule, Don M. Stambaugh, Clyde T. Stober, William Stroup, Robert H. Tearney, Michael G. Tipgos, Manuel A. VanDaniker, Relmond Wallace, Marc J. Webb, Michael Welch, Robert L. Whittler, T.

COLLEGE OF COMMUNICATIONS

Applegate, James L. Baseheart, John R. Bostrom, Robert N. Clark, Maria B. Dick, David Donohew, R. Lewis Donohue, Thomas R. Farrar, Ronald T. Kirkhorn, Michael J. Lambeth, Edmund Lindlof, Thomas Malott, Glen A. Murphy, Robert D. Orndorff, Robert L. Palmgreen, Philip C. Patterson, J. W. Quarles, Jan Ray, Eileen B. Ripley, Joseph M. Rush, Ramona R. Schulte, Theodore Shatzer, Milton J. Sypher, Beverly Davenport Sypher, Beverly D. Sypher, Howard Van Tubergen, Norman Waldhart, Enid S.

Weaver, James B. Whitlow, S. Scott

COLLEGE OF DENTISTRY

Abadi, Behruz Abrams, Herbert Armentrout, Timothy Bean, Laurence Brehm, Thomas Bridges, Raymond Brown, Albert Calmes, Robert Cooper, Thomas Costich, Emmett Cunningham, Charles J. Damm, Douglas Douglass, J. Burton Drummond, James Duell, Roland Ellinger, Charles Falace, Donald Ferretti, Gerald Fields, Hubert, Jr. Gattozzi, John Gellin, Milton Gonty, Arthur A. Jasper, Samuel Kemper, John Killiany, Dennis M. King, Don R. Kohn, Markell Kopczyk, Raymond Kraal, Jan Laswell, Harold R. Lillich, Thomas Lyon, Edward Marciani, Robert D. Martin, Michael D. Matheny, James McEvoy, Susan Mink, John R. Mitchell, Richard Moore, Harry E. Mullaney, Thomas Mullins, M. Raynor Okeson, Jeffrey Reel, Donald Romano, Michael Roth, Gerald Sammon, Patrick Saxe, Stanley

COLLEGE OF DENTISTRY (Continued)

Skeeters, Milton Smith, Timothy Spedding, Robert H. Spohn, Eric Thomas, Charles Timmons, James Tuncay, Orhan Webster, David Wesley, Robert White, Dean K.

COLLEGE OF EDUCATION

Angelo, Richard Anglin, Gary Atwood, Ronald Atwood, Virginia Auvenshine, Dwight Baird, Leonard Banks, Ivan Barclay, James Barnard, Harry Berdine, William Berryman, JoAnn Bickel, Frank Bissmeyer, Ollie Blackhurst, Edward Bott, Deborah Bruce, Herbert Bush, William S. Byers, Charles Call, Barbara Clark, Charlotte Cole, Henry Collins, Clinton Cross, Donald Culatta, Richard Danner, Frederick DeMers, Stephen T. Denton, David DeYoung, Alan Edmonds, Fred Elton, Charles Faber, Charles Farley, Mary Ann Gardner, Jess Gast, David Griffin, Willis Gruber, Joseph Guskey, Thomas Hall, John Huff, Eugene Hunt, Sharon

Kearney, Jay T. Kifer, Edward Kramer, Linda Labanowich, Stan La Brecque, Richard Leeper, Linda Levstik, Linda Liddle, Gordon Martin, Leslie Martinson, Martin Mason, Emanuel McElroy, Jack McMurtry, David Middleton, Ernest Miller, Sandra Nacke, Phil Nance, James Nelson, C. Michael Newell, George Noland, Melody Ogletree, James Omvig, Clayton Page, Judith Pappas, Christine Rankin, Earl Remer, Pamela Remer, Rory Reynolds, Opal Riggs, Richard Rizk, Abdelmonem Shake, Mary Shapiro, Robert Simpson, Kawanna Smith, Leland Stanley, Beverly Stevens, Truman Stilwell, William Szekely, George Teraslinna, Pentti Tulloch, Rodney VanMeter, Eddy Vinton, Dennis Weiner, Andrew Wilkie, Raymond Wilson, Angene Wilson, Patricia Winograd, Peter Witten, Barbara Wolery, Mark Worell, Judith

COLLEGE OF ENGINEERING

Adams, Staley F. Altenkirch, Robert A. Anderson, Anders Ayat, G. Beatty, Millard F., Jr. Berman, Jonathan Bhattacharyya, Dibakar Blandford, George Bradley, Eugene B. Brock, Louis M. Brown, Frank M. Cathey, Jimmie J. Chow, L. Cremers, C. J. Crewe, George F. Deacon, John A. De Angelis, Robert J. Dearinger, John A. Dillon, Oscar W. Distler, Raymond J. Drnevich, Vincent P. Duncan, Robert C., Jr. Fine, H. Alan Funk, James E. Gard, Oliver W. Gesund, Hans Gillis, Peter P. Gross, Todd S. Hahn, Ottfried J. Hamrin, Charles E., Jr. Hardin, Bobby O. Harik, Issam E. Huang, Y. H. Hutchinson, John W. Jackson, John S. Jones, Stanley E. Kadaba, Prasad K. Kao, David T. Kermode, Richard I. Krimm, Martin C. Lauderdale, Robert A. Leigh, Donald Leon, Benjamin J. Leonard, Joseph W. Lilly, John H. Lineberry, Gene T. Lu, Wei-Yang Marshall, Maurice K. Mason, Harry L. Mateer, Richard S. Menguc, P. Moorhead, Edward D. Morris, James G.

COLLEGE OF ENGINEERING (Continued)

Nasar, Syed Abu Newman, D. A. Okazak, Kenji Ormsbee, Lindell E. Paul, Clayton R. Peters, Leonard K. Ray, Asit K. Reucroft, Philip J. Rizzo, Frank J. Roco, Mihail C. Rose, Jerry G. Rouch, K. E. Schrodt, J. Thomas Seybert, Andrew F. Shippy, David J. Singh, Shiva N. Steele, Earl L. Szwilski, Anthony B. Taghavi, K. Tauchert, Theodore R. Todd, Lee T. Tong, Timothy W. Trutt, F. C. Tsang, T. T. H. Tzou, H. S. Unrug, Konstanty F. Vaziri, Manouchehr Wala, Andrzej Wang, Shien T. Wood, Donald J. Yeh, Hsi-Han

COLLEGE OF FINE ARTS

Andrews, Edwin Baber, Joseph Brunner, Lance Buttram, Joe B. Campbell, James Clarke, Harry Cole, Gordon B. Collins, Georgia C. Covington, Kate DiMartino, Vincent A. Elliott, David G. Ferstman, Gerald C. Finkenstaedt, Elizabeth Fitzpatrick, Joseph L. Foose, Robert J. Frederick, Deborah Glixon, Jonathan Goodwin, Allen Graham, Arthur Gray, Harold

Gron, Jack Hamann, Marilyn D. Havice, Christine Henderson, Hubert P. Hoffman, Donald H. Henderson, Russell Holloway, John R. Holroyd, Sara L. Jenness, Phyllis Jones, Arthur F. Kagan-Moore, Patrick Kennedy, Margaret Longyear, Rey M. Lord, Charles H. Maschio, Geraldine Mason, Daniel McIntosh, Suzanne Miller, Mina F. Miller, Phillip W. Monsen, Ronald Montgomery, Patricia Moore, Steven J. Morrison, Bruce N. Peters, Jane S. Pierce, James S. Rankin, Carolyn M. Robinson, Schuyler Rodgers, James W. Sandoval, Arturo A. Simpson, Peter Stark, Lucien P. Stephenson, Mary A. Szekely, George Tharsing, Robert Tuska, John R. Wang, Cecilia H. Warren, Dale Young, Bernard

GRADUATE SCHOOL

Berger, Philip Bhagat, Pramode K. Davis, Vincent Knapp, Charles F. Lafferty, James F.

COLLEGE OF HOME ECONOMICS

Badenhop, Suzanne Barclay, Lisa Botkin, Darla Brooks, Deborah L. Chen, Linda

Chow, Ching Congleton, Craig Crosby John Crum, Ruth Ann Easter, Elizabeth Edmondson, Mary Ellen Flashman, Robert Forester, Darlene Forgue, Raymond Glauert, Howard P. Heaton, Linda M. Hennig, Bernhard Hoskin, Jean Ketch, Karen Maruyama, Fudeko McMahon, Pamela Nall, Martha A. Newburg, David Packett, Leonard Payne, David Perch, Karen Quick, Donna Quick, Samuel Rey-Barreau, Joe Rothgeb, Terry Routt, Mary Lou Sayers, Sandra Schmelzer, Claire D. Simpson, LoErna P. Smith, Patty R. Snadon, Patrick Staley, Jimmie Stone, Albert E. Wallace, Sharon Weeks, M. O'Neal Wesley, Myrna Whiteside, Ann

HONORS PROGRAM

Albisetti, James C.
Betts, Raymond F.
Force, James E.
Greenway, John
Kremer, A. Pem
Olster, David
Rebel, Robert J.
Vance, Jane G.

COLLEGE OF LAW

Ausness, Richard C. Batt, John R. Bratt, Carolyn S. Campbell, Rutheford B. Fortune, William H. Gaetke, Eugene R. Garvey, John H. Germain, Kenneth B. Goldman, Alvin L. Graham, M. Louise Leathers, John R. Lewis, Thomas P. Maclin, M. Tracey McMahon, Martin J. Rogers, John M. Schwemm, Robert G. Scherwin, Emily L. Stipanowich, Thomas J. Underwood, Richard H. Vasek, Stephen J. Weinberg, Harold R. Welling, Sarah N.

COLLEGE OF LIBRARY AND INFORMATION SCIENCE

Allen, Lawrence A. Bellardo, Trudi Cazden, Robert Chan, Lois M. Harris, Michael H. HcConnell, Anne Y. Pollard, Richard Rogers, JoAnn V. Terhune, Joy Waldhart, Thomas Wiegand, Wayne A.

COLLEGE OF MEDICINE

Ables, Billie S.
Aiona, Michael D.
Aly, Fekreya
Ambrose, Charles T.
Anderson, James W.
Andrysowski, Michael
Antonow, David R.
Atcher, D. David
Baker, Robert S.
Baumann, Robert J.
Beach, J. Lawrence
Beargie, Robert A.
Beine, Kathleen L. B.
Bendfeldt, Fernando

Berger, Rolando Blodgett, Beth Boettner, Robert B. Bondada, Subaroa Booth, David C. Boyarsky, Louis L. Broughton, Robert A. Brower, Thomas D. Burki, N. K. Caldroney, Ralph D. Calkins, John C. Carr, Wesley A. Chalkley, Judson E. Chan, Shung, Kai Cibull, Michael L. Coleman, Mary S. Colombo, Giovanna Cook, Yvette R. Coonrod, J. Donald Cooper, James Kyle Corbett, Phillip F. Cotter, William B. Cottrill, Carol M. Crocker, Max Cunningham, Melvin D. David, Alan K. Davidson, Jeffrey N. DeKosky, Steven T. Demaria, Anthony N. Dempsey, Robert J. Desai, Nirmala S. DeSimone, Philip DeWalt, Kathleen M. Diana, John N. Dickson, Larry G. Dickson, Robert C. Diedrich, Donald F. Dillard, Robert P. Dillon, Kathryn Dillon, Marcus L. Domstad, Peggy A. Donaldson, Elvis S. Doukas, Michael A. Earle, Gary F. Elion, Jonathan L. Elliott, Edward C. Elwood, William K. Engelberg, Joseph Fer, Mehmet F. Fischer, Doane Fisher, Susan H. Flanigan, Robert C. Flesher, James W. Flueck, James A.

Fosson, Abe R. Fowler, Ira Frank, Arthur L. Frazier, Donald T. French, Robert E. Fried, Andrew M. Friedler, Robert Friedman, Bruce J. Galardy, Richard E. Gallagher, Eugene B. Gallion, Holly H. Garrett, Virginia E. Garrity, Thomas F. Gay, Tamara L. Geil, John D. Gilmore, Robin Godshalk, M. Frederica Goldblum, Simeon Golden, Abner Goldenberg, Edward Goldstein, Steven J. Goodman, Norman L. Green, William W. Greene, John W., Jr. Greenwood, Martha F. Guiglia, Theodore N. Guthrie, Gordon P. Hagen, Michael Hagihara, Patrick F. Haigler, Sandra K. Haley, John V. Hall, Bryan D. Hall, Tom M. Hammons, Stanley Harris, Thorold D. Heffron, William Hemmer, David S. Henslee, Peggy J. Hermansen, Marcus C. Hessel, Eugene A. II Hirsch, Henry R. Holbrook, Marc L. Hu, Alfred S. L. Hughes, Shirley L. Humphries, Laurie L. Hunsaker, John C. III Hyatt, Mark C. Hyde, Gordon L. Iwamoto, Edgar T. Jackson, Brian A. Jackson, Elizabeth C. Jacob, Robert J. Jenkins, Randall D. Jennings, C. Darrell

MEDICINE (Continued)

Johnson, Gregory L. Johnson, James E. Jones, Jerry Jones, Russell A. Kaak, H. Otto Kanga, Jamshed F. Kaplan, Alan Kaplan, Craig Kasarskis, Edward J., Jr. Kasten, Gregory W. Kenady, Daniel C. Klim, Gerald V. Kotchen, Jane M. Kotchen, Theodore A. Kraman, Stephen Kraus, Robert F. Kuo, Chien-suu Kung, Markus Lambert, H. James Lee, Charles Lee, Lu-Yuan Legan, Sandra J. Leigh, J. Paul Lester, Robert L. Lewis, Jeffrey W. Lieber, Arthur Little, Karley Y. Lock, Richard Loh, Fang Kum Lorman, James G. Lucas, Bruce A. Luce, Edward A. Ludwig, Arnold M. Lyles, Michael P. Mabry, C. Charlton Macdonald, John S. Mahony, Cheryl Maley, Bruce Malluche, Hartmut Mandelstam, Paul Marciniak, Ewa J. Marshall, Manly Ernest Martin, Catherine Martin, William R. Maruyama, Yosh Marx, Martin B. Matthews, Clifford C. Mattingly, Sally S. Matulionis, Daniel H. Maultsby, Maxie C. Maxwell, Edward McAllister, Russell G. McClain, Craig J. McCready, Robert A. McKeown, John W.

McRoberts, J. William Mier, Richard Miller, Thomas W. Mitchell, Bonnie Moody, Philip M. Mostowycz, Leonidas Munson, Edwin S. Muse, Kenneth N. Nahum, Daniel D. Neill, John R. Nelson, kevin R. Nicholls, Paul J. Nissen, Steven Noble, Robert C. Noonan, Jacqueline A. Norton, James C. O'Connor, William N. Oeltgen, Peter R. Ott, Cobern E. Owens, Eddie L. Papka, Raymond E. Parks, Harold F. Patchell, Roy A. Peck, David Pedigo, Norman W. Peretz, Bertram Phillips, Barbara Piascik, Michael T. Plumlee, John E. Porter, William H. Powell, Deborah E. Powell, Ralph D., Jr. Ram, Madhira D. Randall, David C. Rees, E. Douglas Rehm, Stanley Rhoads, Robert E. Richardson, Daniel R. Riegler, Sandra L. Robertson, H. David Romond, Ron J. Rosenbaum, Harold D. Ross, Ronald D. Roszman, Thomas L. Sandifer, Myron Sayeg, Joseph A. Scheff, Stephen W. Scott, Samuel R. Seeley, Ellsworth C. Selke, Albert C. Shedlofsky, Steven Shih, Wei-Jen Simmons, Guy Sisken, Jesse E. Slagel, Donald E.

Slevin, John T. Sloss, Robert R. Smith, Albert J. Smith, Mikel Smith, Stephen D. Smith, Thomas J. Snow, Ernest C. Speas, Gaylynn J. Spires, Stephen M. Stallones, Lorann Steiner, Marion R. Steinhauer, Mark Stelling, Carol B. Stelling, Michael B. Stevens, David B. Stillner, Verner Storrow, Hugh A. Straley, Susan C. Straus, Robert Swim, H. Earle Thompson, John S. Tibbs, Phillip A. Tietz, Norbert W. Todd, Edward P. Traurig, Harold H. Turco, Salvatore J. Vanaman, Thomas C. Vandiviere, H. Mac Van Loon, Glen R. Van Meter, Woodford S. Van Nagell, John R. Veltkamp, Lane J. Vore, Mary Waechter, Charles J. Walsh, John W. Walters, Linda R. Waters, John Weeks, Julia A. Wekstein, David R. Welsh, Richard Whitley, Ronald J. Wiese, Helen J. Wilson, Emery A. Wilson, H. David Wilson, John F. Winer, Alfred D. Winer, Miroslava N. Wisenbaugh, Thomas W. Witt, William O. Wong, Peter Woodring, John H. Woodward, Jerold G. Yoneda, Justine Yoneda, Kokichi Young, A. Byron Zimmer, Stephen G. Zolman, James F.

COLLEGE OF NURSING

Assell, Ruth Bailey, Patricia Bear, Elizabeth Bellack, Janis Blomquist, Kathleen Fleming, Juanita Fore, Carolyn Gale, Elizabeth Gaunder, Beatrice Geller, Evelyn Grier, Margaret Graves, Sandy Hall, Lynne Hayter, Jean Heaphy, Kathi Hendrix, Melva Jo Hicks, Beth LaGodna, Gretchen Lee, Gwendolen Lewis, Shirley Luther, Dorothy McCarty, Terry Mural, Carol Musacchio, Marilyn Pratt, Mary Alice Riker, Carol Robinson, Kay Sachs, Barbara Sallee, Kathryn Sebastian, Julie Sheahan, Sharon Sisler, Nancy Stanhope, Marcia Walker, Mary Warden, Sherry Wever, Jo Ann Withrow, Cora Zegeer, Louise

COLLEGE OF PHARMACY

Altiere, Ralph J. Amerson, Ann B. Blouin, Robert A. Byron, Peter R. Clifton, G. Dennis Cobb, R. David Crooks, Peter A. DeLuca, Patrick P. Diamond, Louis Dittert, Lewis W. Doughty, Richard M.

Etzler, Frank M. Fink, Joseph L., III Foster, Thomas S. Gillespie, Mark N. Goldsmith, Tracy Griffith, Robert B. Haley, Boyd E. Hussain, Anwar Jay, Michael J. Kornet, Milton J. Kostenbauder, Harry B. Kuhn, Robert J. Lubawy, William C. McDaniel, Anthony McNamara, Patrick J. Olson, Jack Parr, Michael Piecoro, John J., Jr. Rapp, Robert P. Record, Kenneth Sieg, James W. Smith, Harry A. Tai, Daniel H. Watt, David S. Wedlund, Peter J. Yokel, Robert A.

COLLEGE OF SOCIAL WORK

Ballantine, John R.
Bell, Joanne I.
Brautigam, Richard K.
Byars, Lauretta F.
Connaway, Ronda S.
Dhooper, Surjit S.
Gentry, Martha E.
Holmquist, Chester A.
Kirlin, Elizabeth A.
Miller, Dorothy A.
Morelock, Maryrhea M.
Royse, David D.
Sullivan, Nathan R.
Tran, Thanh V.
Wellons, Kennard W.
Wiehe, Vernon R.

UNIVERSITY LIBRARIES

Allen, Stephanie Baldini, Bernadette J. Barnett, Lynne

Birchfield, James D. Birdwhistell, Terry L. Boewe, Karl-Heinz Campbell, Anne Cooper, William Evans, Evelyn P. Gibson, Norma J. Gilbert, Harry C. Grissom, Bradley O. Hall, Vivian S. Hunt, Cathy S. James, William Jones, Cheryl Jones, Florence Keller, Tari S. Kennedy, Gail Markiw, Michael Marshall, William J., Jr. McAninch, Sandra McCann, Claire McDowell, Agnes S. Mesner, Lillian Moore, Mildred A. Olson, Laura Powell, Antoinette P. Powell, Russell H. Pray, Edna R. Sackett, Judy Sexton, Ebba Jo Shaw, Meg Smith, Emilie V. Thompson, Paul M. Warth, L. Terry Webb, Geraldine Welch, Mary H. Wiza, Judy

COLLEGE OF ARCHITECTURE

Amatuzzo, Paul J.
Carpenter, Clyde R.
Carpenter, Dennis W.
Dallerba+ icci, Maria G.
Deger, Stephen C.
Graves, Charles P.
Groves, John R.
Hoppner, Peter J.
Kennedy, Michael D.
Levine, Richard S.
Noffsinger, James P.
O'Bryan, Mark
Roccanova, Anthony
Rozenberg, Jerzy
Smyth-Pinney, Julia M.
Strickland, John P.
West, Mark W.
Wujcik, Leonard F.

UNIVERSITY OF KENTUCKY

LEXINGTON, KENTUCKY 40506-0032

UNIVERSITY SENATE COUNCIL

21 November 1985

TO: Members, University Senate

FROM: University Senate Council

RE: AGENDA ITEM: University Senate Meeting, Monday, December 9, 1985. Proposal to establish a Graduate Center in Biomedical Engineering.

Proposal:

It is proposed that a multidisciplinary Graduate Center for research, teaching and service in Biomedical Engineering be established at the University of Kentucky. This Graduate Center is to be established to administer multidisciplinary programs which bring together faculty and students from several different disciplines which have strong interests in biomedical engineering and to foster collaborative research and learning efforts among them. The Center will operate under the auspices of the Graduate School, and extramural funding shall be sought to complement University support.

The proposal has been reviewed and approved by relevant faculty and administrative personnel, the Graduate Council, the Senate's Academic Organization and Structure Committee and the Senate Council.

Background:

Biomedical Engineering is an inherently broadly-based multidiscipline which involves the application of diverse engineering concepts, methodologies and technologies to a wide range of problems in the life sciences and medicine. It also is a field of expanding growth and increasing significance because of the diversity of its research foci and their technological applications, e.g. aerospace medicine, sports medicine, industrial and vehicular safety, bioinstrumentation, rehabilitation engineering, cardiovascular biodynamics, and exercise and stress physiology.

The first biomedical engineering activity at the University of Kentucky began in the mid-1950's under the auspices of the Wenner-Gren Research Laboratory. As such it was one of the first programs in the nation and research and graduate education thrusts in biomedical engineering have expanded steadily since that time. The current Biomedical Engineering Program at the University of Kentucky is

Page 2 Senate Agenda Item: Biomedical Engineering 21 November 1985

centered logistically in the Wenner-Gren Research Laboratory and is administered organizationally as a component of the Department of Mechanical Engineering in the College of Engineering. Its programs have involved faculty from the Medical Center and from the Colleges of Engineering, Arts and Sciences and Education.

In 1980 the Deans of the University of Kentucky Colleges of Engineering and Medicine jointly sponsored an external evaluation of the status and the future prospects of biomedical engineering activities on campus. This study concluded that there was significant potential for expanding substantive work in biomedical engineering but that the current organization of the effort was "constricting." The establishment of a free standing Center for Biomedical Engineering was recommended, one which would have balanced support from and participation of both the College of Engineering and the College of Medicine. Representatives of these Colleges, the Lexington Campus and Medical Center Chancellors, the Vice Chancellor for Research and the Dean of the Graduate School, and the Director of Wenner-Gren Research Laboratory, have worked together over the last several years to develop a plan for such a Center.

Mission:

The mission of the Graduate Center for Biomedical Engineering is four-fold:

- 1. to foster multidisciplinary and collaborative research among scientists, engineers and clinicians;
- to administer graduate education programs in Biomedical Engineering;
- 3. to provide support services and technical assistance in the implementation of health care delivery systems; and
- 4. to administer the research programs and facilities of the Wenner-Gren Laboratory.

Research:

The research program of the Center will incorporate current multidisciplinary work of the Wenner-Gren Research Laboratory and expand upon this foundation. Areas of current research activity include musculoskeletal biomechanics, ultrasonics and electromagnetics, cardiomechanics, pharmacokinetics and cardiovascular research. Creation of the Center will facilitate expansion of research activity in areas such as rehabilitation engineering, sports medicine, nuclear medicine, diagnostic radiology, radiation medicine, surgery, preventive medicine, anatomy, biophysics of organ system, biomaterials, and neurology. External sponsorship of research in biomedical engineering comes from several different sources, including

Page 3
Senate Agenda Item: Biomedical Engineering Center
21 November 1985

federal agencies such as the National Institutes of Health, The Department of Defense, NASA and the Veterans' Administration, as well as private foundations and corporations. The expanded opportunities for collaborative research offered by the creation of the Center should lead to increased and even more diverse external support.

Teaching:

The Center will serve as a separate academic unit within the Graduate School and will provide educational programs in biomedical engineering at the graduate level. It will offer courses with program identification and when appropriate, the courses will be crosslisted with course offerings of participating departments and colleagues. In addition, it will work with other educational units within the University to develop courses which support its program.

Service:

Service, technical assistance and other support activities will be provided by the Center in areas of expertise of its faculty and research staff, e.g. electronics, computers, analysis, mechanics, and bioinstrumentation.

Organization:

As a separate academic and administrative unit located within the Graduate School the Center will have a core faculty consisting of those faculty with a regular appointment in the Center and participating faculty in affiliated departments who may have joint appointments in the Center. The faculty of the Center shall have duties and responsibilities consistent with the Governing Regulations. The Center will incorporate the staff and facilities of the Wenner-Gren Research Laboratory.

The Director of the Center will be appointed by the Vice Chancellor for Research and the Dean of the Graduate School, will be a member of the Center's core faculty, and will have rank and responsibilities equivalent to a department chairperson.

The Center will have an Advisory Council consisting of the Chancellors of the Lexington Campus and the Medical Center, the Vice Chancellor for Research and Dean of the Graduate School, the Dean of the College of Engineering, the Dean of the College of Medicine, and the deans of at least two other colleges whose faculty participate in the Biomedical Engineering Program. The Vice Chancellor for Research and Dean of the Graduate School shall serve as Chair of the Advisory Council. The Council shall meet at least once each semester and shall advise the Vice Chancellor for Research and Dean of the Graduate School on the programs and administration of the Center.

/cet 0869C

11/27/85 UNIVERSITY OF KENTUCKY LEXINGTON, KENTUCKY 40506-0032 UNIVERSITY SENATE COUNCIL 25 November 1985 TO: Members, University Senate FROM: University Senate Council RE: AGENDA ITEM: University Senate Meeting, Monday, December 9, 1985. Proposed Revision of the General Studies Curriculum. For reasons of economy, the original Final Report of the Committee on General Education (popularly known as the Swift Committee report) is not attached to this agenda item. It was circulated to all Senators in November and is included in the minutes of the November meeting. Please bring it to the meeting along with this agenda item and accompanying material. On the basis of its own discussions, discussions with the Swift Committee and discussions at the November Senate meeting, the Senate Council has made seven changes in the Report which are attached. All seven changes have been accepted by the Swift Committee. They are thus "friendly" amendments and will be considered as part of the original package. They do not need to be voted upon separately or as a whole. (Changes 1, 3, 4 and 5 are the same as were circulated in November. Change 2 still adds the oral communication skill requirement but it now also eliminates all references to specific courses in the Inference and Communicative Skills section. Change 6 sets the Fall, 1988, as a target date for implementation of the new requirements, rather than the Fall of 1987 as the Swift Committee originally proposed. Change 7 deletes the Implementation and Oversight part of the Swift Committee's Report from consideration at this time.) Please recall that the Senate voted in November to suspend its rules during the consideration of this agenda item so that no amendments to the basic package may be offered from the floor. All amendments were due in the Senate Council office in writing by November 22nd, and fifteen were submitted. Amendments to the amendments may be moved from the floor. The following accompany this agenda item: Changes in the Final Report of the Swift Committee proposed by the Senate Council and accepted by the Swift Committee. AN EQUAL OPPORTUNITY UNIVERSITY

Page 2 University Senate Agenda Item: General Education 25 November 1985 A package of proposed amendments to the Final Report along with a cover sheet listing the proposed amendments and the order in which they will be voted upon. Both the Swift Committee and the Senate Council have spent most of their time and energy focusing on the substance of the new University Studies requirements. Little attention has been paid to the details of implementation and oversight of the curriculum. Discussion at the Senate meeting indicated that there was considerable concern about both how the specific courses to fulfill the requirements would be determined and about the administration of the program. Time constraints have precluded the Council from developing the exact wording of a proposal for determining course selection and administering the University Studies curriculum. It has, however, formulated an outline for administration and course selection procedures which is presented below. The Council assures the Senate that a specific proposal for implementation and course selection will be presented to the Senate for a vote later in the spring. With this assurance, the Council would like to have the Senate decide at this time whether or not it wishes to adopt the proposed revision in substance. If it is adopted, the Council will then proceed to develop the details of the proposal for implementation and course selection with the following basic features. Suggestions from Senators, faculty and students to this end are solicited. 1. Administration The University Studies will be administered by a part-time director appointed from the ranks of the active faculty for a stated term, e.g., three or four years. The Director would probably be appointed by either the President or the Chancellor of the Lexington Campus in the usual manner, i.e., upon the recommendation of a search committee. The Senate Council would submit names of potential search committee members to the person making the appointment. A University Studies Committee (USC) would advise the Director and would be responsible for selecting and/or developing the initial courses or other features that would meet the University Studies requirements. Additions and deletions of courses and requirements once the program was operative would also originate in the USC. We envision at least initially a large committee of around 20 members or so because the workload will be considerable. As the program becomes operative, the

Page 3 University Senate Agenda Item: General Education 25 November 1985

committee may be reduced in size somewhat. The Committee would be broadly based, and would have specific academic area representation requirements analogous to that on the Undergraduate Council. Members would have staggered two or three year terms. They would be appointed by the President or by the two Chancellors (Lexington Campus and Medical Center) from names submitted by the Senate Council. The Senate Council will solicit the faculty and students for nominees. Particular publicity to this solicitation would occur for the initial appointments.

2. Selection of Courses for Inclusion in University Studies Curriculum.

University Senate Rule I - 3.3.1 requires that all proposed courses included in the University Studies program be approved by the Undergraduate Council and by the Senate Council. Such proposals are subject to modification by these bodies. The courses are then circulated to members of the Senate for objection. Any objection that cannot be reconciled may be taken to the Senate floor for a vote. The Swift Committee proposal recommends no change in this procedure and the Senate Council believes that it is adequate for the new University Studies program. However, the Council believes that the initial package of courses proposed deserves careful attention and will offer a proposal that it be adopted somewhat along the following lines.

Courses for inclusion would be proposed by departments, colleges or other educational units to the USC. In addition, the USC and/or the Director might solicit the establishment of such courses, especially to meet the cross-disciplinary requirements. Prior to the final development of the original package of courses, the USC would give widespread publicity through memoranda to the entire faculty, through the Kernel and through the Senate to the proposals it has received and to the basic package it proposes. The USC would hold two or three hearings to obtain reaction from faculty, students and administrators.

The package as modified in response to reaction would then be forwarded to the Undergraduate Council and the Senate Council and circulated to the Senate in the usual manner. However, the time period for objection from Senators to courses in the initial package should be lengthened from 10 days to perhaps 30 days.

Page 4
University Senate Agenda Item: General Education
25 November 1985

3. Problems of Adjustment to Implementation

Some problems of adjustment to the implementation of the new curriculum may well arise in the first couple of years of operation. Individual problems would be handled as they are now, i.e., by request to the Senate Council for a waiver of the requirements because of particular circumstances or by deans of colleges allowing substitutions for requirements for transfer students. If large scale adjustment problems occurred, e.g., ones involving a whole program or a certain class of students, requests for a temporary exception or adjustment could be made to the USC with the right of appeal to the Senate Council.

Attachments

/cet 0878C

CHANGES IN FINAL REPORT OF COMMITTEE ON GENERAL STUDIES PROPOSED BY THE SENATE COUNCIL AND ACCEPTED BY THE COMMITTEE

(Note: Additions underlined; deletions in brackets)

1. A calculus course is permitted to satisfy both the Mathematics requirement under Basic Skills and the Calculus/Logic/Statistics requirement under Inference and Writing Skills. This is accomplished by amending the Note at the bottom of p. 5 to read as follows:

NOTE: "A course taken to satisfy a requirement in one area of general studies cannot be used to satisfy a requirement in another area of general studies, except that calculus may be used to satisfy both I-A and II-A."

Rationale:

We believe that if a student has successfully completed Calculus, he/she has obtained the desired skills in both areas and thus met the Report's goals. Moreover, a student who successfully completes Calculus has mastered the equivalent of College Algebra in the process (if he/she has not already taken it) and it would be meaningless to require a College Algebra course of that student to fulfill the Mathematics requirement.

- Substitute the following for the Interence and Writing skills section of the Swift Report.
 - II. Inference and Communicative Skills
 - A. <u>Calculus or Logic and Statistics</u>. The University Studies requirement in this area may be satisfied through one of the following options:

Option 1: Completion of a course in calculus.

Option 2: Completion of a course in logic plus a course in statistics (NOTE: While it is likely that most students would take the general introductory logic and statistics courses offered by the philosophy and statistics departments, courses in other departments featuring logic or statistics, e.g., agricultural or educational statistics, may also be used to fulfill this option.)

Page 2
Attachment-1: General Education
25 November 1985

Rationale: For many

For many students a knowledge of calculus is, if not mandatory, at least useful in the pursuit of their major discipline. Calculus is also essential for understanding a great deal of modern technical thought. For these reasons the Committee believes it ought to be part of the required curriculum for a large segment of the undergraduate student body. Other students, however, who have little need of calculus, will be better served through training in logical argument and statistical analysis.

- B. Writing Requirement: This requirement may be satisfied through completion of the stipulations outlined in the Writing Requirement endorsed by the University Senate in the Fall of 1984 (Senate Minutes, November 12, 1984, pp. 8-11).
- C. Oral Communication: This requirement may be satisfied through completion of a course or a series of courses in oral communication skills.

Rationale:

It is widely believed that students need improvement in their oral communications skills as much as in their writing ability. Such a requirement is being added to the general education curricula in many universities today and was recently incorporated in the University of Kentucky Community College general education curriculum.

- Option b. of the Humanities disciplinary requirement (page 8) is amended as follows:
 - b. Two courses in a single humanistic discipline [one of which deals with the period before 1700 A.D. and one with the period after 1700 A.D.]

Rationales

Two reasons underlie this change. First, not all courses in humanistic disciplines are chronologically oriented. Elimination of the 1700 A.D. dividing date will enable such courses to qualify for the General studies curriculum. Second, the 1700 A.D. dividing date would cause considerable disruption to the History Department which has a strong program in American History and teaches a popular survey course in American History. The Council believes that we ought

Page 3 Attachment-1: General Education 25 November 1985 to allow students to take advantage of the History Department's strength in this area and that a strong grounding in American history is equally valuable to a strong grounding in European history. 4. Item 2) in the description of the Cross-Disciplinary courses (found on page 9) is amended as follows: 2) The content of cross-disciplinary courses must be broad in scope and must deal with such matters as philosophical dimensions, disciplinary assumptions, historical perspectives and issues of value [rather than with technical or professional information]. Rationale: We believe that the stricture against inclusion of technical or professional information will discourage many professional colleges such as Agriculture, Engineering, Education or Business and Economics from development courses for the Cross-Disciplinary component. These colleges should be encouraged to contribute to this component so long as their courses have breadth and deal with some of the other matters listed in item 2). There have been numerous complaints that the new general education requirements will add enough hours to a student's program that students in professional programs may have to add a semester or year to their coursework in order to graduate. If professional colleges are encouraged to work some of their basic courses into the Cross-Disciplinary component it may help get their students graduated expeditiously and yet obtain a broader general education. 5. Add the following paragraph to the rationale accompanying Section IV (the cross-disciplinary courses): It is particularly important that the director have the necessary authority and ability to encourage and even require the initiation and development of the Cross Disciplinary courses. Rationale: We believe that the cross-disciplinary courses are the most innovative aspect of the proposed curriculum and that the curriculum will be little more than a rehash of existing courses if this component is not successful. Because this

component is highly dependent upon departmental and faculty initiative, it is particularly important that authority and wherewithal exist for encouraging and even requiring the

Page 4 Attachment-1: General Education 25 November 1985 5. [continued] establishment of a sufficient number of cross-disciplinary courses to accommodate all students and to give them a-broad scope of choices to meet their interests. 6. Change the first sentence of the Implementation and Oversight section of the Report (p. 12) to read: Implementing the University Studies Program will require considerable amount of planning, and for this reason the Committee recommends the Fall [1987] 1988 as the target date for initiating the new requirements. Rationale: We believe that this will avoid the awkwardness of trying to phase various parts of the new curriculum in at various times with the resulting confusion among students and advisors as to what was required in any given year. We believe that it is necessary to give the University Studies Committee and all educational units two years instead of one to do the tremendous amount of work necessary to put the program in place. It would also give incoming students two years' notice instead of one about the requirements of the new curriculum. 7. Delete the remainder of the Implementation and Oversight part of the report as an item to be voted upon at the December meeting. A discussion of implementation and oversight is in the agenda memo. It will be voted upon at a later Senate meeting. /cet 0828C